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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Once again we come to the end of another parish year, and this report gives a review of the work and support that the Parish Council has given to the parish during the past year. This year is the last year of the current council and elections are due to take place in May.

The full Parish Council has met on eleven occasions during the past year plus one extraordinary meeting. The other committees, chaired by members who will present their own reports, have met on regular occasions. It is fair to say that the majority of the work of the Parish Council is completed during the committee meetings.

Personally I have also attended a further 68 meetings throughout the year with everyone from parishioners to our local MP, TWBC and other local groups.
It is an important part of the role of a Parish Council to assist its Parishioners in any way it can and to ensure the Parish receives the best services available from other local, more powerful authorities.

The Parish Council does not hold any significant powers; it acts mainly as a Consultee to those authorities who may, if they choose, ignore the opinions of the Parish and by definition, the local people. 

However both the previous and in particular the current Government have indicated a desire to return some responsibilities and powers to local communities, this policy, if implemented, is likely to include Parishes.

This can only be a good thing for local people. I believe that of all the levels of local government the Parish or Town Council, being as it is made up exclusively from Parishioners, is the closest to the people and therefore should be able to more accurately gauge and represent local opinion.

If some powers are devolved, Cranbrook and Sissinghurst Parish Council has ensured it is in a position to seize the opportunity. It is mainly for this reason we have put ourselves again through the arduous task of seeking reaccreditation as a Quality Parish Council. We are incidentally the only Parish or Town Council within the TWBC area to gain this acknowledgment. 

Quality Parish Council isn’t just a title. To qualify we had to produce a considerable amount of evidence proving we are an efficient, open organisation who communicate through all possible means thus keeping Parishioners fully informed about our activities. Our Clerk also is required, as an essential part of the process, to study hard and gain qualifications in local council administration. 

Whether or not increased powers are passed to Parishes, Cranbrook and Sissinghurst deserve the best representatives possible. At the last election too few people put themselves forward, those who did were therefore automatically elected, we then had to co-opt two further members to bring ourselves up to strength. 

The majority of our councillors work very hard on your behalf but I believe an election is both healthy and necessary to ensure the best possible people represent you. People who will continue the important tradition of retaining an apolitical stance, putting the interest of majority of the Parish first before any loyalty to political party interests or friends. 

I am please to say that following our determined campaign in recent months we are to have an election in May. In Cranbrook there are eleven vacancies and we have fifteen people standing and in Sissinghurst there are four vacancies and we have five people standing. 

Website

Our Parish Council Website has been recently updated www.cranbrookandsissinghurstpc.co.uk and among other, I hope, useful functions the site contains something called ‘In the Know’ I would encourage those of you who already haven’t done so to sign up for this service. It is designed to supply you with up to date information such as local road closures, town events and other matters of important local interest. The website also features other useful information including at present, a short biography of parishioners who have been foolhardy enough to come forward and stand in the local parish Council elections.

Car Parking Charges.

I reported last year on the proposal by TWBC to introduce car parking charges within the town, you will remember the excellent document produced by this PC in partnership with the Weald Business Association. This paper together with a petition containing in excess of 5,000 signatures was presented to the Borough Council and argued strongly against the introduction of charges. Well so far no attempt has been made to introduce charging for car parking. However I do not believe the proposals have disappeared, they are mentioned within a public consultation document on the Borough web site and I believe we can expect further consultation on this subject, in particular because our car parks currently cost the Borough between 20 and 30 thousand pounds a year. So watch this space.

Community Centre.

This Parish Council continues to support the Weald Centre Community Group in their endeavours to supply the Parish with a new Community Centre, indeed two Councillors are members of this group.

You will all know of the difficulties encountered previously surrounding the obtaining of support for this much needed local amenity. We seemed to be put through endless hoops by the previously leader of TWBC in our efforts to gain support for the project. Not least the refusal to accept the valid results of the two local comprehensive opinion polls.

It was for this reason the Parish Council commissioned a report from Urban Practitioners Ltd, who you may remember reported on the effects to the town of the closure of the old Borough Council Offices in the High Street. This company has now completed what we believe is a valuable document, the report which I commend to you, is available either on our website or from the Parish Office.

As far as our relationship with the new Leader of TWBC and his cabinet is concerned I would like to redress the balance here by stating publicly that we now have what so far appears to be a fresh start. Their openness to new ideas and apparent willingness to meet and support the Parish are to be welcomed. I would also like to thank Cllr John Cunningham the Cabinet member for the new post of Rural Affairs who on the first day of his appointment telephoned me to find out how he could best help us.

Cllr. Peter North

Chairman
POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE


The purpose of the Policy and Resources Committee is to oversee the workings of the Parish Council, including its finances, staffing, general administration and the setting up and granting of contacts issued by the Council.

The membership of this Committee is the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Parish Council, together with the chair of each committee.  We may invite others to attend.  I would like to thank all the committee chairpersons for their hard work both within and outside the committee room.
The real value of this committee is that it is a discussion point or a plain talking shop, what has been happening in the Parish (that is Cranbrook and Sissinghurst), what we can do about any problems and what we would like to see in the future.  The Parish Council aims to improve the ‘Quality of Life’ for its parishioners.

We work closely under the guidance of our Parish Clerk, Coral Kirkaldie, without whom we would not be able to function.  The Parish Office is open from Monday to Friday, 10.00 am to 12.00 pm, and Coral or her Deputy, Angela, will always be pleased to see you if you have any questions or ideas (very important) about what is going on within the Parish.

More specifically, what have we been doing besides setting budgets, monitoring them and signing cheques?  We have been much involved in overseeing the administrative side of the renovation of Angley Cottage, so this can be rented out again.  I would like to thank Councillor Alison Bunyan for planning and overseeing the alterations and renovations with such expertise.  Incidentally we now have a rental income again which will help in keeping down increases in our precept.

Among other items we have discussed are:

Street Lighting: a complete overhaul, including doing away with environmentally damaging mercury bulbs and replacing two unsightly concrete columns towards the top of the High Street.  The result is that the majority of our lights go off at midnight and we are now negotiating a new contract to reduce our electricity supply bill.

Tomlin Ground: we have agreed a new lease with the Rugby Club (incorporating the Cricket Club) for the whole of the Tomlin Ground so that improvements can be made to the playing areas and the car parking.  More importantly an agreement has been made by all parties for a new Ambulance Response post to be sited on the ground with quick access onto the A229 road.

Skate Board/BMX Track: we have overseen applications for various grants for the exciting area for the young people of the Parish.  

Community Centre: we have been supporting the Weald Centre Group by facilitating meetings and putting forward ideas.

We have to keep up to date various strategies, policies and plans, the latest of which is a Community Engagement Strategy.  I am afraid we do get a bit tied up in red tape.

Before I finish there is one other person I would like to mention as we would not run so smoothly as a Parish without him – our Parish Warden, Ivor Hatcher.  Although self-employed, he has a love for Cranbrook which has always been his home, which often takes him beyond the terms of his contract.  He just wants to see Cranbrook and Sissinghurst as thriving, happy places for us all to live in.  Only the other day he was overseeing the installation of our new skate board area and at the same time dealing with builders re-roofing the Chapel tower at Golford Cemetery: to say nothing of sorting out work with our grounds contractors, picking up litter and repairing the children’s playground equipment and liaising with young people.  Such are the ‘behind the scenes’ activities in running the Parish.  Thank you Ivor.  

Everything else going on in my Committee, or any of the others, can be read in the minutes of the meetings which are available in paper form or on the Parish Council Website, www.cranbrookandsissinghurstpc.co.uk
Cllr. Brian Swann

Chairman – Policy and Resources Committee

Finance Report for the Year 2010/2011

This report looks at what your Parish Council has done from the perspective of its finances for the year to the end of March 2011.

The accounts show the precept and expenditure for each committee as follows:








Precept

Expenditure







     £

         £

Policy and Resources



           125,500
   136,823


Burials and Properties



             23,900
     53,839
Economic and Community Development
             10,000
       9,862
Environmental Management


             13,400
     30,123
Planning/Preservation/Housing


      Nil

           Nil

General, including Contingency Fund

   5,000
     20,436










_______
___________








177,800
   251,083
Funds earmarked during the year for 

Future projects:
  



£ 19,500
Our staff – the Clerk and Deputy Clerk, our Parish Warden and Vestry Hall Caretakers – are our most essential resource and we could not run the Council without them.  Our staffing costs, including National Insurance and pensions amounted to £69,137.  Other significant items of expenditure were as follows:








        £


Insurances





   11,018 

Website and Computer System


     4,550

General Administration



   12,680
Street Lighting




   23,032
Community Centre Scoping Report


     7,960

Vestry Hall 
– Rates & Utilities


     7,375


- Repairs & Maintenance

     7,099


- Refurbishment 


     2,610           
Contracts for maintenance of our grounds, 

Churchyard and War Memorial


   25,480
Burial Grounds – Council Tax


     1,723
Angley Cottage



    
   26,924 

General Maintenance of Cemeteries

                 1,578
Grants to Voluntary Organisations

                 7,112
Tourism and Economic Development

     2,750
Playground Fencing



                 9,725
Crane Valley Nature Reserve


     
     3,500

Litter Clearing and Collection


     3,994

Skate/BMX Park




   10,912
These and all our other payments were funded by the precept of £177,800, various grants, monies earmarked in previous years and the following income:








        £

Bank Interest





      610
Hire of Vestry Hall and Addison VC Room
  
 16,649
Rents Received




    3,425
Burial Fees





    6,705
At the end of the year there was £151,807 held as reserves earmarked for future specified expenditure, and £51,942 held as a general reserve.

The accounts are audited by our Auditor from Kent County Council and then sent as part of our Annual Return to the Audit Commission for approval.  Once approval has been received the accounts are available for inspection at the Parish Council Office.

Cllr. Brian Swann

Chairman – Policy and Resources Committee

BURIAL GROUNDS AND PROPERTIES COMMITTEE

All has progressed steadily in this past year; the two cemeteries and the churchyard at St. Dunstan’s are neat and tidy and indeed there have been a number of comments on how well they are looked after.  This is down to our Warden, Ivor Hatcher and the Contractors.  In fact the contract for the grass cutting and maintenance came up for renewal recently and we were pleased to be able to award it to the same firm.  

During the year the notice boards in Sissinghurst and Cranbrook and the seat and roundel outside the Vestry Hall, were all renovated.

All is well with the War Memorial and the bus shelters which also come under our remit.

We are keeping watch on the Penny Farthing in Sissinghurst and it will require a little TLC in the near future.

As far as properties are concerned our main project this year has been the refurbishment of Angley Cottage.  After a lot of hard work and guidance by Cllr. Alison Bunyan, we are pleased to report that the Cottage is now complete and the new tenants have happily moved in.  The new tenant has also agreed to be a key holder for the Vestry Hall and he is also a key worker in the Parish.
We have already earmarked two projects for this coming year, one being the resurfacing of two of the paths at Sissinghurst Cemetery and the other is the repair and re-tiling of the bell tower at Golford Chapel.
It just remains for me to say thank you to the members of this sub-committee for their work and support and indeed, the support of the whole Parish Council.

Cllr. Denis Hemsted

Chairman – Burial Grounds and Properties Committee

ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

This is the annual report of the Economic & Community Development Committee.

The Committee tries to be guided by following two principles – to facilitate economic development and to encourage community involvement.

In order to aspire to these principles I have been assisted over the last twelve months by Cllrs. Kim Fletcher, Brian Swann, Jeremy Boxall and Linda Page and kept in check by our Clerk, Coral Kirkaldie and her Deputy, Angela Constable. To all those hard working and dedicated Councillors, I would like to offer my thanks for the support they have given me and also my personal thanks to Coral for her wise guidance when technical matters threaten to overwhelm me and I occasionally slip up diplomatically.

The real test of our success, or otherwise, is to consider what we have achieved during the last year against a backdrop of some of the severest financial constraints placed on local government, in living memory. Whilst not being for one moment complacent, I think that given the economic conditions and the numerous issues affecting our lives in the Parish, be it as residents, employers or employees, we have not done badly. 
One of the more satisfying responsibilities of this Committee is to offer Section 137 grants to worthwhile local organisations. Parish Councils have been granted these powers under Section 137 of the Local Government Act. The amounts involved have not been huge, but in many cases it really can make the difference to a group who have to rely heavily on public support to function effectively.

We began the year by making what was hopefully a valuable grant to the Angley School Young Farmers Club to assist them in purchasing much needed equipment for the School Farm. We felt that in a rural area, agriculture still plays an important part in the community and the Club is vital in introducing young people to the industry.

The Council also provided financial support in the shape of small grants to assist the Apple Fayre and Family Fun Day events, as well as larger grants to Cranbrook in Bloom, whose success is now legendary. We have assisted both the Friends of St.Dunstan’s and the Parochial Church Council in their efforts to improve the fabric of our lovely parish church. The work involved new coverings for the pews and the much larger project to refurbish the interior of the tower, making it safer for visitors to enjoy the wonderful views. I should point out that this latter grant was funded from the tourism budget rather than through Section 137.

Mindful of the very useful role played by the Bowls Club within our community, the Council was delighted to offer the Club a grant towards the costly renovation of the bowling green. The Club was also given assistance to improve car parking on match days with the help of the Environmental Management Committee.

Sissinghurst has not been forgotten and a grant was made to the Sissinghurst Flower Show Society for funding towards the cost of new flower troughs and help towards the cost of the summer and autumn replanting.

The Citizens Advice Bureau in Cranbrook was successful in its application for funding this year following a reduction in the Borough Council grant. Those who have had occasion to use the Bureau will appreciate its importance in our community at a time when increasing numbers of people are relying on the valuable professional advice given by its staff.

Cranbrook Museum’s application for a grant was also successful and, again, the Council considered that their contribution as a visitor attraction made it an extremely worthwhile grant.

A number of other, smaller grants were also approved by the Council which we hope will assist those organisations in the valuable part they play within our community.

During the course of the year, the Parish Council has continued to offer its support to the Weald Business Association, formerly the Cranbrook Business Association. We feel that it is vital that businesses in the Parish have a strong voice and are able to lobby those issues that hamper business development, as well as promoting growth by effective networking. We were particularly pleased to be associated with the recent business inspired event which saw a lively debate involving our local MP, Helen Grant and members of the local business community.

We are also represented on the Cranbrook & Weald Tourism and Economic Forum. Since the loss of our dedicated Borough Tourism Development Officer, it has proved a real challenge for volunteers to take over the role and create and manage projects which will assist and improve the creation of an improved visitor experience. These projects are deliberately modest and are intended to be deliverable, rather than embark on something that is impossible to achieve. Revised visitor leaflets, a workshop for local people interested in starting an accommodation business, a booklet on walks around Cranbrook and new benches around the parish, are all projects that the Forum has, or will be, promoting and developing locally. The Council hopes that its presence on the Forum may help inspire the volunteers, who all come from business or facility based backgrounds.

During the course of the year, this Committee supported and helped promote the initiative to bring High Speed Broadband to the area. Although the project to secure this resource, via the BT Infinity Competition, was unsuccessful, we are not in the least bit deterred and are now seeking funds which are being made available by Kent County Council. Again, like BT Infinity, it requires a degree of community involvement to be successful.

Compilation of a new Parish Plan continues to receive the Council’s fullest support and is progressing well. However, the arrival of the Localism Bill will, potentially, have a profound effect on the way in which local services are provided and we may have to wait and see what impact the Bill will have before moving forward with the Plan.

The forthcoming twelve months are clearly going to test the ingenuity and resolve of this Committee to the extreme, but I am confident that the team of Councillors who will take it forward, will do so with the same degree of dedication that my colleagues have displayed over the last twelve months.
Cllr. Graham Holmes
Chairman – Economic and Community Development Committee

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

Highways issues continue to be on our agenda constantly but despite several meetings including one with John Burr who is director of highways at KCC who listened very carefully to our concerns still managed to come back with a ‘’nothing we can do at this time’’ response. Budget constraints are a term we are unfortunately going to hear for a long time to come.

The speed bumps and condition of the roads on The Hill and Waterloo road are a big concern to a lot of people but with regard to the bumps the official line from Kent Highway Services is that, and I quote, ‘’given the information currently available the existing system of traffic calming be retained without alteration, All existing speed cushions will be maintained and/or replaced where appropriate and any missing to be re-instated.’’ You may have already noticed that some have already been removed but cannot be replaced as they do not have any of this type available because this type no longer conforms to legislation and they cannot mix new with old. However once UK Power have completed their work, which was delayed because of the bad winter and is due to be completed in the next couple of months I assume they will be removed for any resurfacing work that will be required, which in Waterloo Road would be a priority as it is in a terrible condition. Will they replace the speed bumps? At this stage we do not know.

On a positive note Cranbrook is looking pretty good. The grounds contractors are doing a good job as anyone using the Ball Field, Crane valley and Jubilee field will have noticed.

The new fence around the children’s play area on the Ball Field and the removal of an unsightly circle of concrete in front of this makes the approach from the Church or Carriers Road car park a much more pleasing aspect. I should stress that Rospa (Royal Society for the prevention of accidents, inspect the play equipment on the Ball Field, Crane Valley and Jubilee field on an annual basis  and so far they are happy with what we have. 

Litter can still be a problem but if we all pick up the odd piece now and again it will make a lot of difference. We also need to educate young and old alike to put rubbish in the numerous bins provided. Should anyone see anything untoward whilst walking around the Parish please report to Coral or Angela in the Parish Office as if we don’t know we can’t do anything about it.

New equipment in the Crane Valley and the street lighting has already been covered in an earlier report so I needn’t elaborate on these. 

Finally I would like to thank Coral our Clerk along with Angela her assistant.

Cllr. David Hazlewood

Chairman – Enviromental Management Committee

PLANNING & PRESERVATION MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Last year I reported on three areas and I’m doing the same this time.

Firstly, our main reason for being – the planning applications.  We have not had as many substantial applications this year but we have been busy with quite a number of replacement dwellings and as always lots of extensions.  I suppose the climate is still not right for the large developers to get back into the business.

Secondly, the Conservation Area Appraisals.  Cranbrook’s is finished and published and can be viewed on the Borough website – if you are having difficulties finding it anyone in the Weald Information Centre will be able to offer advice and help.  The Sissinghurst and Wilesley Conservation Area Appraisals is the verge of publication.  Cranbrook’s Conservation Area Committee has done a fantastic job in writing a huge part of these documents.

Thirdly - Affordable Housing. The Housing Needs Survey was delivered to everyone during October and we had a 21% response, which although not enormous is only just under what is to be expected.  The survey showed that we still need housing association properties for our local people.  40 homes have been shown to be needed.  Some people have indicated that they wish to be in Cranbrook and some in Sissinghurst, but most would be quite happy with either.  I do feel a bit more positive than I did last year and we are already searching hard for sites and various landowners have been written to with a view to selling land.  

The village green application, which prevented us from progressing with the Longfield development has not been heard yet and I don’t think there is even a date set.  This government seems to be less enthusiastic about these applications as so many of them are just to prevent development and not to protect a proper village green.  So if the application is refused, we may be able to reconsider that site if a housing association felt they could afford to pay for the roads and other infrastructure without the input of the other development for the extra care housing which was to be on the same field.  This has also been lost to Cranbrook because of the village green application.  This is, of course a double shame because as you will have heard Major Clark’s House is closing.

We now have to look for another Housing Association to work with us as Hyde has pulled out of the Tunbridge Wells area – I hope it wasn’t just because of our site – which they must have spent a substantial amount of money on.  We are looking - and there are other Housing Associations who are happy to work with parish councils and keep the word ‘local’ meaning parish local and not borough local.

And lastly and I should have said this first – but thank you very much to Coral  - she works so hard and without her this committee and probably the whole council would fall to pieces.

And absolutely lastly, thanks go to the members of my committee and after the election I hope some new councillors will join us as we are losing several members.

Cllr Alison Bunyan

Chairman – Planning & Preservation Management Committee

